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Feedback on our services
The Blind Foundation is committed to providing high quality services to all its clients. 

To provide feedback on our services, please contact Catherine Rae, National Manager, Independent Living, at feedback@blindfoundation.org.nz or c/- Private Bag 99941, Newmarket, Auckland 1149.

Get in touch if your vision needs change
Please get in touch if you have any changes to your sight loss related needs that we can assist with. We are just a phone call away on 0800 24 33 33.

End of Box.
Outlook is available in print, online, via email, in audio and braille. The Audio CD is playable in any CD player.
For further information about the Blind Foundation or to change your preferred format please phone 0800 24 33 33, email generalenquiries@blindfoundation.org.nz  or visit blindfoundation.org.nz
Like us on Facebook www.facebook.com/rnzfb.
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Message from the editor
Dear Readers,

Welcome to the first edition of Outlook for 2017.

The year is already off to a great start with lots of inspiring stories and exciting projects underway.

We recognise those doing great work in the community, including this year's STAR Awards winners.

Some of the Blind Foundation's younger clients experienced a week of adventure and made new friends at the annual Taupo Summer Camp.

There are lots of inspiring stories about people achieving goals, celebrating achievements and braving new experiences.

Paul Geertson talks about his lifelong career in radiography and receiving an honorary membership from the New Zealand Institute of Medical Radiation Technologists.

Our talented creative clients, Juliet Jackson and Eilish Wilkes, celebrate being newly published authors, while Marci, Paul, Kelvin and Ese share their love for music.

We provide updates on some key projects, including the iBeacon and BlindSquare project in Wellington, the Peer Mentoring Programme and the launch of The Access Alliance.

Take a look back in time with a brief history of Blind Foundation Guide Dogs, with some great photos and posters from the archives.

We always love to hear your thoughts and share your ideas and stories whenever possible, so please email us at comms@blindfoundation.org.nz or call us on 0800 24 33 33 and ask to speak to the Communications team.

Jo, Emily, Trish, Ellen and Rachel

The Communications Team
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Out and about with Sandra

Message from the Chief Executive

As this is my first column for 2017, I would like to wish each of you a fulfilling year ahead.

Photograph caption: Sandra Budd, Chief Executive.

There is lots of exciting activity happening at the Blind Foundation this year, with a big focus on accessibility. I am pleased to be able to share some of our recent successes with you.

This year we are working on some key projects with other organisations and we look forward to celebrating some significant milestones together throughout the year.

We have taken an initial leadership role, working with other disabled people's organisations and disability service providers, to drive the Access for All campaign. The group, called The Access Alliance, aims to persuade party leaders, MPs and political candidates to agree to a policy commitment to enact proactive accessibility legislation, if they win government this year. Read more about the campaign on page 11.

Another successful partnership is with Vision Australia, which will increase our collection of audio and e-braille books with titles they have produced over the past ten years. Currently we have added 2,200 audio books and are expecting 2,500 more, with the addition of up to 6,000 electronic braille files over the next six months. In exchange, Vision Australia will have access to the Blind Foundation's back catalogue. The ongoing partnership will add over 100 new books to the Blind Foundation library each year, as they are produced.

We continue to explore more "on the ground" support options to assist
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clients with their technology needs. We have appointed a Client Support Coordinator for the South Island and lower North Island and are in the process of recruiting a coordinator for the upper North Island. These roles will be focusing on recruiting and supporting a pool of volunteers who can add to the services provided by our Adaptive Communication and Adaptive Technology Services (ACATS) team. Volunteers might help by coordinating a peer support group, being a technology buddy, providing an information session on new apps or facilitating a technology discussion group.

To further support our clients, we are working on an agreement with SeniorNet for access to its services for all Blind Foundation clients, specifically their training and technology information sessions.

With support from the Dr Marjorie Barclay Trust, we recently held our first "Technology for Life" Awareness programme in Dunedin. Participants at these sessions were able to find out more about what technology could do for them and the difference it could make to their lives. The sessions ran over a period of seven weeks and ACATS staff from around the country presented on various topics such as "How can I communicate with family, friends and whānau?" and "Braille and technology." Following on from these successful sessions, Dunedin will soon be holding training programmes for those clients who wanted to further develop their skills. We thank the Dr Marjorie Barclay Trust for their wonderful support and for enabling us to develop and run this initiative.

We continue to look for ways to improve the overall service experience for our clients. We now have in place four national managers who share accountability for ensuring that clients enjoy great service, whichever part of the organisation they seek service from. We also have specialists from the transformation team reviewing our current service areas, and looking at introducing innovations and improvements that will ensure services are modern, relevant, and underpinned by a strong understanding of client needs and desires.

I am sure you agree there are some exciting projects in the works and I look forward to sharing more successful updates in the year ahead.

Warmest regards,

Sandra Budd

Chief Executive
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Board news

Message from the Chair

Hello everybody and welcome to 2017.

Photograph caption: Rick Hoskin, Board Chair.

As I write this column, the Blind Foundation Board, members, clients and management team have met to provide input into the next business plan, which will guide the organisation through to mid-2018. The engagement and information gathering processes clearly show that there is strong support for our service offering, and that we must continue to take a strong stance on human rights and actively address issues faced by people who are blind or have low vision. We always want your input, so please get in touch and share your thoughts.

Under each of our four major priorities, we have looked at a variety of initiatives which are generated from the feedback that members and clients provided during the engagement road shows. In no particular order, some of these initiatives are: developing a new client pathway for our services, maximising government funding, expanding our life enrichment opportunities, actively engaging youth, helping clients transition to being online, building the
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Alliance for the Accessibility for New Zealanders Act, marketing and promoting the Blind Foundation's services and activities, creating a flexible generalist workforce, developing a sound digital platform for the organisation, and becoming an exemplar organisation.

The Constitutional Review Committee has released the first draft of the updated constitution, along with an explanatory document. The new version is modernised and shortened to help the next generation carry us forward. You can read more about this on page 12.

I have mentioned that we intend to become an exemplar organisation. To achieve this, the Blind Foundation will move above and beyond legal compliance in the areas of equality and diversity to create equal opportunities for all employees. We will also be recognised for our exemplary practices with regard to our work experience, recruitment, retention and progression of people who are blind or have low vision. This will enable us to demonstrate to other employers and government that blind and low vision people are achieving professional success within an inclusive and accessible workplace, and enhance our reputation as an organisation that "walks the talk."

We have been actively engaging with our youth to ensure that they are aware of what we do and to help us develop the Blind Foundation for the future. As a part of this work, Rachel Shardlow and Áine Kelly-Costello have come in over their summer university breaks to gain work experience within the Blind Foundation. It is a great initiative, as the Blind Foundation also benefits from the new perspective they can offer.

This year, the Blind Foundation will be holding meetings again throughout the country for members, clients, consumers, community support people and whānau to come and hear what we are up to and to provide feedback for us. I encourage you to look out for a meeting close to you and for you to attend.

Rick Hoskin

Board Chair
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News

Creative talent recognised at Attitude Awards

A shared spirit of strength and positivity saw two Blind Foundation clients named winners at the 2016 Attitude Awards.

Photograph caption: Eilish Wilkes and Peter Thompson.

Photograph caption: Paralympian Mary Fisher and Ese Aumalesulu.

Eilish Wilkes won the Youth Spirit Award, while Ese Aumalesulu was named the Spirit of Attitude Award winner.

Fellow clients Steff Green and Genevieve McLachlan were finalists in the Artistic Achievement Award and Entrepreneur Award categories respectively.

The awards, which celebrate the outstanding achievements of people who live with a disability, were held in November.
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It was the first time that Eilish, who recently had her first children's book published, had been nominated for an Attitude Award.

"I felt hugely honoured and humbled just to be acknowledged for the volunteer and advocacy work that I've done over the years. I was so surprised on the night. I just couldn't believe it."

Eilish, who has an inoperable brain tumour which has made her legally blind, has been involved with the cancer charity CanTeen, and advocates for better care for young cancer patients.

She took her guide dog Loie to the ceremony. "She gave me a lot of confidence, just being able to walk up on the stage and have her with me."

Music teacher Ese, who has low vision, was supported by the student band he coached into winning the national Bandquest competition. The band performed in honour of his win.

Ese, who plays and teaches guitar, drums, piano and bass, says he was shocked to hear his name called on the night.

"I'm always amazed by what other people achieve, but I'm never expecting anything. It's nice to know that someone is paying attention to both the difference that disabled people are making in general, and what I'm trying to achieve, and the way I represent disabled people."

Box:

Update your details

We are keen to keep you informed! If your contact details have recently changed, or you feel you aren't receiving information, it's time to update your details. Please send us your latest information, including email address, mobile phone number and postal address, via email to generalenquiries@blindfoundation.org.nz or post to Admin, Blind Foundation, Private Bag 99941, Newmarket, Auckland 1149.

You can also call us to update your details by calling the Contact Centre on 0800 24 33 33.
End of Box.
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Global book sharing possible once New Zealand joins Marrakesh Treaty

The Blind Foundation continues to lobby government to join the Marrakesh Treaty as quickly as possible.

The Treaty is an international copyright agreement, which, once a country has joined, will mean that it will be much easier to share accessible books and other publications around the world and to import accessible books from other countries.

Up until now, organisations like the Blind Foundation have had to duplicate the work done by our colleagues in other countries, meaning that the tiny percentage of books which are made accessible is made even smaller by this wasteful practice.

Twenty-five countries have already joined the Treaty, including Australia and Canada, with many more working through the processes necessary to do so. New Zealand is one of those, but it is taking a long time. A government consultation process was completed a year ago, and that showed overwhelming support from organisations and individuals all over the country for New Zealand to join the Treaty. These included blind and low vision people, disability organisations, publishers and rights-holders, public library organisations, and representatives of the higher education sector.

This is a win-win opportunity—nobody loses out by New Zealand joining the Treaty. It is a good news story for the government and for disabled people in New Zealand.

The Blind Foundation encourages everyone to contact their MPs and ask them to join the call for early ratification of the Marrakesh Treaty.
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Access for All campaign launches in Auckland

On 27 February, over 80 guests joined the Blind Foundation, along with eight other disabled people's organisations, plus disability service providers and disability advocates, to launch the Access for All campaign.

The campaign aims to get parliamentary parties to put in place accessibility legislation, greatly improving accessibility across New Zealand, if they win the election this year.

Special guest, former Ontario Minister of Children's Services and Minister of Citizenship and Immigration, Hon. Marie Bountrogianni, travelled to New Zealand for the launch. Marie was responsible for enacting the Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act 2005, and was here to meet with politicians and businesses and to support the campaign.

Other speakers included Minnie Baragwanath from Be. Accessible, who shared her thoughts on the state of accessibility in New Zealand, while members of the Alliance and the wider disability sector shared their insights on accessibility.

The New Zealand Institute of Economic Research has released a report "Valuing Access to Work," which shows the economic benefits of increasing people in the work place.

The campaign is run by The Access Alliance. To find out more visit accessalliance.org.nz.

Photograph caption: Access Alliance members and supporters at the launch event with Dr. Marie Bountrogianni, Todd Krieble (NZIER) and Michael Bealing (NZIER).
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Update from the Constitutional Review Committee

The RNZFB's Constitutional Review Committee has published an interim report with preliminary recommendations and the first draft of the new constitution that will be put to members to vote on at the beginning of October.

Before that final vote, there will be another complete draft incorporating your feedback, which will be circulated at the end of July for comment.

This means there will have been almost eight months for you to discuss drafts of the new constitution before we vote.

At this stage, no final decisions have yet been made, so your input still counts and will help shape our final recommendations.

We're encouraging members, and potential members, to discuss these changes openly. There are two ways for you to join in the discussion:

1. By joining the abcnzblinddiscuss yahoo groups list by sending a blank email message to abcnz-blinddiscuss-subscribe@yahoogroups.com
2. By leaving messages on the Telephone Information Service menu 3153. These messages will be added to menu 3154, which will hold the full content of the discussion.

We look forward to hearing from you.
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Celebrating our Stars

Blind Foundation staff and volunteers were recognised for their contributions at the annual STAR Awards.

The awards were held at a glitzy event at the Awhina House on 28 February. There were 17 individual finalists and six teams that demonstrate what being a STAR means. Each of them were nominated for contributing in an extraordinary way to the success and culture of the Blind Foundation.

Ese Aumalesulu came in as our guest speaker and he also provided the entertainment for the evening. Blind Foundation HR/CEI team coordinator Ineke Vas was grateful to win the Blind Foundation Champion Award with colleague Michelle Robinson.

"We wanted to emulate the behavior that we see every day of clients living a life without limits. By setting a challenge and having to push ourselves to achieve it and more. We didn't expect to be recognised for doing this but are incredibly grateful," says Ineke.

The winners on the night were:

Champion: Michelle Robinson and Ineke Vas

Client Care: Lisa McCallum

Customer Service: Lorraine Brown

Innovation and Improvement: BlindSquare Project Team

Living our Values: Blair Gilbert

Role Model/Leader: Amanda Grayson and Chris Moffltt

Top Team: National Contact Centre

Volunteer Recognition: Imelda Hitchcock

Photograph caption: STAR Award winners of the night.
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Feature

A trip down memory lane

Follow the journey of Blind Foundation Guide Dogs with our brief history, from the establishment of the first Guide Dog Centre in New Zealand to the guide dogs team today.

1973: The beginning

The first Guide Dog Centre was started in 1973 in small premises around the corner from where we are presently. Prior to that, guide dogs were brought in from Australia, and, at times, further afield. There were initially two trainers, and between 1973 and 1988 over 148 people were provided with guide dogs.

1990: Move to current building

The current Guide Dog Centre opened in 1990, and at the time was considered to be state of the art as far as kennels worldwide were considered. The centre was officially opened by Te Paea Paro Muru (Sophie Muru), the Māori Princess. Te Paea Paro Muru blessed the new centre, and, on behalf of the Tainui people, presented Guide Dog Services with a carved waka [Source: The Chronicle December 1990].
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Early 1990s: Became an IGDF-accredited member

Blind Foundation Guide Dogs became an International Guide Dog Federation (IGDF) accredited member in the early 1990s, with the latest accreditation being secured in 2016. Accreditation is based upon a five-yearly assessment to ensure all standards are being met/maintained. Assessment takes place over a three to four-day period, when an independent assessor visits the school.

1996: First annual Guide Dog Appeal

The first annual Guide Dog Appeal, which grew out of International Guide Dog Day, was held in April 1996 [Source: Living A Vision]. The appeal would sometimes bear the name "Guide Dog Day." In 2007, the Guide Dog Appeal underwent a name change and became the Red Puppy Appeal to acknowledge the way in which guide dog puppies are instantly recognisable by their red jackets [Source: Living A Vision].

Posters:

Guide Dog Day Wednesday April 24. "We're pinning our hopes on your support. Buy your badge now $3".

Guide Dog Appeal 28th-30th March. "We need $22,500 to stop this puppy turning into just a dog."

End of Posters.
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2008: New breeding centre

A new purpose-built breeding centre was completed in 2008. The breeding centre includes CCTV-monitored whelping rooms, under-floor heating, vet room, tour room and accessible doggie-bathroom for our expectant and new mums. The facility means we can better focus on breeding dogs of high quality and potential for becoming a working guide dog for someone who is blind or has low vision. It also means that we can share guide dog lines with the best breeders from all corners of the globe.

Photograph caption: Guide Dog Odie sitting on grass.
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2012: New Zealand represented on IGDF Board

Guide Dogs National Manager Paul Metcalf, who was first elected to the board of the IGDF in 2012 (taking up the position of Vice-Chair in 2014), was re-elected in 2016 and became Chair. This is the first time New Zealand has had a representative on the board, and this has helped cement Blind Foundation Guide Dogs' place in the international arena.

The IGDF enables Guide Dog organisations around the world to join a community dedicated to serving people who are blind or have low vision. The IGDF facilitates a sharing of knowledge, experience, highest quality standards, methodologies and help for new or existing schools wanting to improve the quality of their operations. All of this is focused on improving the safe independent mobility of people who are blind or have low vision throughout the world. For more information on IGDF, go to their website igdf.org.uk
2017: A dedicated team

Today we currently have 57 full and part-time staff and over 200 working guide dog teams. We have approximately 350 volunteers, which include our puppy walkers, boarders and breeding stock guardians, and on-site volunteers.

Thanks to the Blind Foundation Library's new site Revisionary, an online archive search portal, we were able to find these great historical facts, images and posters about Blind Foundation guide dogs in New Zealand. To explore more from the Blind Foundation archives, including minutes, reports, brochures, posters, photographs, videos and more go to revisionary.recollect.co.nz

Photograph caption: Dame Catherine Tizard with golden guide dog in training Hobson, sitting on the lawn in front of Government House in Wellington (1995).
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Our people

Bringing fantasy to life

Photograph caption: Steff Green.

Author Steff Green has always had a fascination for the historical and mythical. This fascination saw her start a career in archeology, working on dig sites overseas. But when job offers began to dry up, Steff changed career paths and now brings fantasy to life as an alternative marriage celebrant and author.

Steff has already made a name for herself as a writer—last year she became a New York Times bestselling author and has fans from around the world waiting for her latest releases.

Blind Foundation clients will soon be able to delve into Steff's books, with her gothic romance novel "The Man in Black" being produced by the Accessible Formats team this year.

The book is about a lawyer named Elinor, who goes to a crumbling old mansion in the English countryside to catalogue the estate of a dead client. There she meets and falls in love with a ghost, and they work together to unravel the mystery of his death.

"This book was inspired by a band I saw in Germany called Apocalyptica. They are four classically-trained musicians who perform covers of heavy metal songs on four cellos. I love the dark, gothic tones of the cello, and the show was late at night in the open air, with the stage shrouded in smoke. They looked like ghosts. I used them as an inspiration for the ghost, Eric."

Having low vision herself and having worked as an accessible formats producer, Steff was excited when she found out her book was being produced by the Accessible Formats team.

"I know how passionate the team is about creating a high-quality experience for clients. It was an honour that my book was chosen."

Steff has been writing stories since she could first hold a pen and says her ideas come from all sorts of places.

"I get ideas from the people I know, the books I read, the places I travel, the stories I hear."

Steff is always writing new books and has a few more planned to come out this year.
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Image:

The front cover of "The Man in Black": A Crookshollow Ghost Romance by USA Today bestselling author, Steffanie Holmes.

End of Image.
"Ossified State—the second book in my Chronicles of the Wraith series—is coming out in February. It's a dystopian ghost story set inside a decaying city trapped beneath a giant dome. In March, I have a new paranormal romance book set in the realm of the fae, and in April I have the eighth book in my Crookshollow romance series."

Because Steff is an indie author, she doesn't have a publishing house to do all of her marketing and has to do everything herself.

"It's really hard to find the time for all the marketing. I have to organise cover art, editors, proofreaders, plus the formatting and advertising of my books. I wear a lot of hats and sometimes all I want to do is write."

Steff has advice for other aspiring authors.

"Write the best story you can, create characters who leap from the page, finish the book, edit ruthlessly, and cut yourself some slack. Don't worry if you're not an instant bestseller—never give up because you never know which book will be the one to take off. Most importantly, have fun."

In between writing and marketing new books, Steff keeps busy in

Page 21

her second job as an alternative marriage celebrant for fantasy themed weddings. Since starting in 2011, she has officiated at over 50 weddings all around New Zealand, and will be officiating at her first wedding in the US in 2018.

"I've performed several gothic weddings, married two librarians at Hobbiton, stood in pagan circle ceremonies, performed medieval handfastings, dressed as Gandalf, Jack the Ripper, and a witch, performed a Princess Bride wedding in a Pope costume, worn a lot of elaborate Victorian dresses, stood on beaches, stages, and in beautiful gardens."

Steff says there are several challenges as a marriage celebrant and little things go wrong all the time.

"As the celebrant, you have to keep everything together so the couple can focus on enjoying the day."

Having low vision, Steff has found technology helpful for reading ceremony scripts.

"I needed to find a way to read the ceremony script without having to hold a hundred pieces of paper really close to my face. I perform weddings using a large-print script on my iPad, which is used in high-contrast mode to eliminate glare. Outdoor ceremonies are always a challenge, because the glare and weather can really work against you."

She also shares her advice for people who are blind or have low vision on pursuing their passions or career path.

"If a dream seems too big and overwhelming, break it down into smaller chunks. Focus on what you can control, and don't worry about external validation, like best-selling status or getting a certain award. Never give up, because you're always learning, even when you fail and have setbacks—you usually learn more from them than you do from success. Apply for every opportunity, even if you don't think you're good enough—chances are, you're wrong. Don't be afraid to say no, and stop when it's not fun anymore. Life's too short to be held back or to do things because you feel like you have to."

Box:

For more information on Blind Foundation library services, phone 0800 24 33 33 or visit blindfoundation.org.nz

End of Box.
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Artistic duo's pottery attracts attention from creative community

Combining their artistic talents has produced impressive results for Kelvin and Irene Falconer.

Photograph caption: Kelvin Falconer playing a shakuhachi flute with his granddaughter sitting on his knee.

The creative couple have spent decades using their skills to make unique pottery, which they sell from their gallery, Rolling Cloud Pottery, in Aongatete, near Katikati.

Kelvin, who has retinitis pigmentosa, began making pottery more than 30 years ago, with the help of a grant from the Sir Arthur Pearson Memorial Fund through the Blind Foundation.

Although his first love was music, a musician's lifestyle wasn't compatible with having a young family, so he turned his creativity to clay.

"I began mainly teaching myself. My wife, who is a very talented artist, started decorating what I was making. That gave us quite a unique product that was elaborately decorated," he says.
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"When I got into pottery, it was starting to wane in New Zealand, but we had something unique. It was always feast or famine. But because we both loved being independent and artistic, we scraped through on the smell of an oily rag."

Their work attracted the attention of Edith Ryan, the manager of the now disestablished Crafts Council of New Zealand.

"She'd never seen this kind of work in New Zealand, and usually overseas it was in museums," says Kelvin.

"That was a wonderful credit to what we had achieved together."

He also received an award from the Blind Foundation for his work.

The Falconers ran weekly classes for a number of years, teaching people to make, decorate, glaze and fire pottery.

While Kelvin dedicated most of his time to pottery, his love of music was reignited when a friend gave him a bamboo flute called a shakuhachi about 10 years ago.

He had some bamboo growing on his property and decided to try making one of the pentatonic or five-note flutes himself.

He went on to spend about seven years teaching others how to make them at an annual workshop that he held with a friend. He even made a ceramic shakuhachi as a challenge.

A friend of Kelvin's daughter made a documentary about him and his love of shakuhachi in 2011 called "Shakuhachi—One Man's Meditation." It played at film festivals in New Zealand and around the world.

Irene has had to stop decorating pottery for the past year due to health issues and Kelvin has taken over running the house, but he still has time to teach children and adults about pottery and shakuhachi.

"I regard playing shakuhachi as a meditation, because it brings you right into the present."

Box:

If you are interested in arts, crafts or music activities, contact the Community and Life Enrichment team on 0800 24 33 33 to find out what is happening in your area or to get help setting up a group of your own.

End of Box.
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Juliet discovers new talents

Refocusing her creative talents, after losing her sight, has paid off for artist and author Juliet Jackson.

Juliet recently had her first novel, "Dropping the Mask," published by Toi Ora Live Arts Trust. It was launched at the Outsider Art Fair on 17 November 2016.

"It's a really great feeling to think that people will have the opportunity to read it. It was always intended as a way to express myself and communicate with other people. It feels a bit miraculous. To have this opportunity has been such a blessing."

Juliet completed a fine arts degree at Elam and a visual arts degree at Unitec, before suddenly losing her sight in 2009.

She put her art on hold to focus on rehabilitation, and when she took it up again, she switched her focus to sculpture and writing.

An introductory creative writing course at AUT University, taught by author James George, led to her completing the Master of Creative Writing, achieving first class honours and receiving the Dean's Award.

"Dropping the Mask" was her Master's project.

The novel follows Lily Walsh, a dancer who returns to Auckland at the end of her international ballet career and finds herself thrown back into her painful past, visiting her childhood and the memories of the people who surrounded her at the time.

Juliet says writing the novel allowed her to explore the human psyche.

"Ford Madox Ford said a novel should be a "medium of profoundly serious investigation into the human case." That was also my aspiration with the novel. Fiction is a good vehicle for that. It can be a way of linking your own experience to a broader experience," she says.

"Many of us have experienced trauma or abuse as young people. In the west, we seem to have this idea that you can get over almost anything in a year. What I'm looking into is another paradigm, where what happens to you shapes
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you irreversibly, but that's not necessarily a bad thing. You can become a person with greater compassion and understanding of other people's challenges or suffering."

Photograph caption: Juliet Jackson speaking into a microphone.

Writing seemed like a natural fit for Juliet, who did an adaptive technology course with the Blind Foundation and was able to use a computer again.

"After becoming blind, I spent a lot more time reading. In the past, I'd enjoyed things like DVDs but obviously when you're blind, a lot of things become quite difficult. A lot of my friends were working full time, so I would spend a lot of time listening to talking books from the Blind Foundation.

"That's when I became interested in novels, because that's what I enjoyed reading the most. For my Master's project, it made sense to try to write what I enjoy reading."

While attending a ceramics course at Toi Ora Live Arts Trust, Juliet approached Managing Director Erwin van Asbeck about publishing "Dropping the Mask." He put her in touch with author Judith White, who helped Juliet to fine tune her work.

Toi Ora has published books in the past, but "Dropping the Mask" is its first novel.

"We were organising the Outsider Art Fair and we made it a goal to have the book launch at the same time as the fair," says Erwin.

"We try to support everybody in their creative endeavour, whether it's writing or music or visual arts. It's an intriguing story and angle that Juliet is communicating."

"Dropping the Mask" can be purchased from Toi Ora Gallery in Grey Lynn.

Box:

If you would like to know more about adaptive technology or our library services, call the Blind Foundation Contact Centre on 0800 24 33 33.

End of Box.
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Chair's Award recipient celebrates 30 years

Photograph Caption: Thomas Bryan holding his award standing next to Blind Foundation Board Chair Rick Hoskin.

When Blind Foundation staff member Thomas Bryan was asked to attend the AGM in November, he thought he was giving a presentation on technology.

Instead, he was surprised to receive the 2016 Chair's Award for being a champion of the Blind Foundation.

"I was lost for words and a bit emotional," he says. "Even after a week, it hadn't really sunk in."

Thomas is the Service Support—Adaptive Technology/Employment Services for Client Services, but has worked in a number of different roles during his 30 years with the Blind Foundation.

He has worked as an instructor for many years and a service manager, formerly the head of Support Services, and now works in emerging technology and employment strategy.
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"I am able to advocate and promote how accessing technology and our services can make a real difference in the lives of our members.

"Working closely with Adaptive Communications/Adaptive Technology Services and employment and rehabilitation teams and talking to members and hearing their stories just encourages me more in my role."

Some of the projects Thomas has been involved with include the launch of new bank notes at Government House and working with Kiwi Rail for a new pedestrian alert system at level crossings.

He also worked with Media Hub to help blind people to use Facebook more accessibly, talked with TradeMe to demonstrate the Blind Foundation's special technology with respect to its app, and liaised with Air New Zealand to explore digital access for blind users.

Thomas was instrumental in the BlindSquare initiative in Wellington, which helps those who are blind or have low vision or a print disability to explore the city independently.

He is a long-serving member of the Disability Employment Forum and the Health and Disability Long Term Work Programme Reference Group.

As a member of these groups, Thomas raises issues that impact on the Blind Foundation as an employment services provider and the needs and barriers facing clients.

Board Chair Rick Hoskin says Thomas is a "true champion of the Blind Foundation" and has represented the organisation in many ways.

These include raising awareness of blindness and using his significant knowledge of and interest in technology to improve the lives of New Zealanders with sight loss.

"Thomas is often found at the forefront of initiatives that promote disability and blindness. He builds collaborative and inclusive relationships that have a direct benefit to the Blind Foundation."

Read more about the BlindSquare initiative in Wellington on page 38.

Box:

If you would like to know more about adaptive technology, call the Blind Foundation Contact Centre on 0800 24 33 33.

End of Box.
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Paul honoured for lifelong commitment to radiography career

Blind Foundation client Paul Geertson received a standing ovation when he was presented as an honorary member of the New Zealand Institute of Medical Radiation Technologists.

Photograph caption: Paul Geertson standing playing his flute.

The 64-year-old was presented with the title at the Institute's annual conference gala dinner last year for demonstrating a high standard of competence and personal commitment to the Institute and his profession. He is only the sixth person to receive the honorary membership.

When Paul found out his colleagues had nominated him and that he had been selected he couldn't believe it and was "absolutely blown away."

Born with congenital glaucoma, Paul is blind in his left eye and has low vision in his right eye.

His interest in radiography started when he was young, with regular visits to Blenheim Hospital where his father worked as an engineer. Fascinated by the x-ray department and with a passion for photography, when an opportunity to train as a radiographer in Blenheim came up, Paul took it straight away.

"I am passionate about people and have great empathy, which are important qualities for this profession," says Paul.

In 1983 Paul's career was put on hold after he ran into a branch while out on a morning jog, scratching his right eye, which affected his vision.

He continued to work at the hospital in other roles, including social worker, clerical assistant and patient travel officer. In 2000, he underwent surgery and retained his pre-accident sight, meaning he could start practicing radiography again. Paul started specialising in pediatrics and developed new techniques suitable for kids, which he presented in a paper.

In 2016 Paul suffered another injury to his right eye and had to give up practicing radiography once again.

Paul continues to share his knowledge and expertise with up and coming radiographers. This year

Page 29

he is going to tutor students and be a guest speaker at the Universal College of Learning (UCOL) in Palmerston North and hopes to continue to present at conferences.

Not one to sit still, Paul is currently studying a four-year degree through Bible College, working towards a masters in music, one of his other great passions. He is also looking to undertake some research in music therapy.

When he's not studying or finishing assignments, he loves to play one of his 40 wind instruments, the flute and soprano saxophone among his favourites.

Paul fell in love with the flute during his rehabilitation in 1983, teaching himself through books, a few lessons and YouTube.

"Someone gave me a flute and something inside me just clicked and it's stayed with me. I turn to music to help me relax."

This year he hopes to develop his flute skills and upgrade to professional level. He is also looking forward to teaching his grandchildren the recorder.

Describing himself as a "tech geek," Paul uses a range of tools to help with his studies and day-to-day life, including zoom-text, CCTV, a handheld digital magnifier and a personal GPS system.

"The technology is out there; it's just knowing how to make the best use out of it."

Paul has advice for other people who are blind or have low vision on pursuing their dreams.

"If there is something, just one thing you are really good at or passionate about, go with it. Don't let others try to put you off," he says. "Never stop learning. You are never too old."

Box:

For employment and career advice get in touch with our employment services team on 0800 24 33 33.

End of Box.
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A new love for pampering

Betty Young is living proof that it's never too late to discover luxury.

Photograph caption: Betty Young at the beauty salon.

The 102-year-old Blind Foundation client has recently become a fan of beauty treatments, especially massages.

"I had neither the time, energy, nor the money earlier. It is now one of the few things I can enjoy," says Betty, who lives in Ashburton.

"The massage of my face, neck and shoulders is so relaxing. Also the foot bath and massage before having the pedicure and manicure is a comforting experience."

Macular degeneration and glaucoma have caused Betty's vision to deteriorate in the past three or four years, but she was still driving until the age of 98.

Her daughter Alison Wakelin says that despite her mother's low vision, she still has a good eye for fashion and accessories.

"When visiting with us, she is always keen to get into the shops and see what the latest clothing options are," says Alison.

Betty lived through the Great Depression and was part of a large family, where finances were tight and there was no room for extravagance.

"Looking back, I have always dressed well on a moderate sum of money," says Betty.

Now, she's happy to be able to enjoy some pampering at her local beauty salon. Betty also loves keeping up by Skype with her younger sister Ruby, who is 90, and listening to audio books on her DAISY player.

"The DAISY player is extremely useful in letting me continue to enjoy books. It helps pass the time and is of great benefit."

Box:

To find out more about DAISY players or Blind Foundation library services, call the Blind Foundation Contact Centre on 0800 24 33 33.

End of Box.
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Book review

Ghosts of Everest: The Authorised Story of the Search for Mallory and Irvine

By Jochen Hemmleb, Larry A. Johnson and Eric R. Simonson

Review by Mara Kelland

When I was approached by library staff about writing this review, I thought very hard because I didn't really know what I was going to write about. I had just seen, a few months ago, the film "Everest," about the 1996 summit attempt where pretty much everybody died on the mountain. I therefore resolved to find out more about Everest.

"The Authorised Story of the Search for Mallory and Irvine" seemed as good a place as any to start.

I didn't know much about Everest. I did know that one blind man has climbed it.

So I fulfilled my curiosity by reading this book. It's a history book, essentially, about the process of getting up to the top and using the mountain as an archaeological site. The book interweaves what we know about the 1924 British attempt to reach the summit of Everest with the reminiscences of those on the 1999 research expedition to recover the bodies of Mallory and Irvine.

It was interesting to learn about the logistics of the organising of such a feat—climbing Everest is a serious commitment both financially and in terms of time.

There are many ghosts of Everest, and the story satisfied my thirst for knowledge. It was easy to read, providing a well-rounded account of the pursuit of mountaineering for the lay reader.
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Lifestyle

Peer Mentoring Programme to be rolled out to other centres

Following a successful pilot of our Peer Mentoring Programme in Christchurch, we are looking to roll it out in other centres by mid-year.

The programme aims to facilitate client-to-client relationships that lead to mutual learning, reflection and growth, to live a life without limits.

Mentors provide advice and encouragement on facing challenges and barriers in adapting to life with blindness or low vision. Mentors have often gone through similar experiences themselves and can share their own helpful tips and advice.

Clients' needs can vary from learning new ways to do things, coping with study or getting out and about more.

Mentor Nicola Asmussen, who has been blind since birth, says she gets great satisfaction out of sharing her experiences to help someone else.

"It's nice to give back. Sometimes people just need an ear or sounding board."

Nicola is matched with a client who has recently lost their vision.

"I realise there are things I take for granted which are all new to the person I'm mentoring. It's great to be able to share what I've learnt and it's not always the big stuff- sometimes it's just little things that can make a big difference.

"I try to make the most out of each visit from setting goals, giving different ideas on how to do things and providing confidence and inspiration."

Pairs are matched for up to 12 months and are supported by the Blind Foundation throughout the process with regular follow-ups.

Mentors undergo training to provide them with the skills required to be an effective mentor for others with blindness or low vision.

Box:

To find out more about the Peer Mentoring Programme, phone 0800 24 33

End of Box.
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A week of adventure at Taupo Summer Camp

By Rachel Shardlow

The annual Taupo Summer Camp was held earlier this year, to the delight of all those who attended. Rachel Shardlow, one of the leaders at the camp and a previous camper, shares some highlights.

Photograph caption: Blind Foundation Youth Mentor Josh Nathan on the high ropes course.

In January, 22 Blind Foundation clients between 8-14 years of age attended the week-long annual Taupo Summer Camp. The group were supported by nine young adult clients as mentors and junior leaders.

The camp is definitely one of the highlights of the year for many of our young clients and it's not hard to see why.

Camp is not only filled with fun and exciting activities in a great location, it's a huge opportunity for growth. It can be intimidating going to a large camp without a familiar support system, especially as it was some clients' first time away from home. However, any inhibition didn't last long, as the kids' skills, confidence and independence grew exponentially. Independent living skills are also encouraged, as the kids learn tips and tricks from their shared life experiences.
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Photograph caption: Camp group photo at the Craters of the Moon walk.

The week started with the mentors' introduction day, which included a surprise outing to Turangi's high ropes course.

Part of being a mentor is to learn and develop leadership qualities and skills. First thing on Monday morning, Blind Foundation employment consultant Sharon Jefferies held a session focused on the qualities of a great leader and how to develop those skills over the week. Armed with great advice, we waited for the campers to arrive that afternoon.

The first full day at camp included activities like low ropes, swimming, team-building exercises, and raft building. The growing sense of achievement and pride was evident as the kids completed each challenge thrown their way. As their confidence grew, so did their ambition, and they continued to independently set and achieve new goals.

The great thing about the camp is the range of activities, and on Wednesday the group ventured off site. The kids were kept busy with visits to Taupo's trout farm, the Craters of the Moon walk around geothermal pools, and a visit to DeBretts hot pools.

Despite rain on Thursday, the enthusiasm wasn't dampened. The kids competed in indoor relay races to become this year's "Top Team." Support and encouragement were in
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the air but it's safe to say the mentors were a tad more competitive.

This camp is not simply about encouraging young clients to participate in outdoor activities, it also gives them the opportunity to make new friends and create an invaluable and independent peer support system. The kids return home with new ambition, knowing they are capable of a lot more than they first thought.

Photograph caption: Erin (Recreation Advisor, Christchurch) describing the lake to 11-year-old client Kyren.

Box:

To find out more about the annual summer camp or other youth programmes, get in touch with us on 0800 24 33 33.

End of Box.
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Technology opens up new world for Marci

Musician and busker Marci Rota loves looking up song lyrics online and using YouTube to make her own playlists.

Photograph caption: Marci Rota playing the guitar.

But rewind a year, and Marci didn't even have a mobile phone.

A friend asked her how they could keep in touch, which started the ball rolling on her technology journey.

She began working with Blind Foundation Adaptive Communications/ Adaptive Technology Services Trainer Bavani Suresh.

"Bavani suggested that I start off with a basic smartphone, and that's how it started," says Marci.

Page 37

From text messages and calls, her interest expanded into surfing the internet.

"One of the reasons I started doing it is because I'm a busking musician and I like to look up song lyrics. I've been learning how to go online and look up songs and their lyrics so I can listen to them and learn them from YouTube."

Marci also uses the screen-reading programme Talkback and sends emails and texts, makes calls, listens to the radio and makes playlists online of her favourite music.

"Marci is an amazing student," says Bavani.

"She picks up tips and techniques so quickly. She has now become a true techie."

Her new skills are especially helpful for the holiday season, as she is able to look up and learn Christmas songs to perform while busking in Manurewa.

Marci has been busking for about 10 years, playing the guitar and singing. She learned to play the piano as a student at Homai College, recently finishing piano grades six, seven and eight. For many years she enjoyed performing at the Manurewa Baptist Church.

She mostly performs easy-listening songs and seasonal music while she's busking, but loves listening to a wide variety of musical genres.

"There's so much now that I've got the internet and YouTube. My favourite genres are R'n'B, funk, jazz and classic rock, also a bit of punk, blues, reggae and soul, and I'm starting to get into a little bit of country music."

When she has the time, Marci also likes to sing karaoke.

Marci acknowledges other musicians with low vision for influencing her music journey.

"I'd like to give a big thanks to Allan Witana, Catherine Stevenson, Mark Laurent and Josie Kurie. They have been a huge support."

Marci encourages blind people or those with low vision to share their music with their local community.

Box:

If you need help with technology, get in touch with us on 0800 24 33 33.

End of Box.
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Technology

BlindSquare makes progress in the capital

BlindSquare, a GPS navigation device for those who are blind or have low vision, is over halfway through the roll-out across retailers in Wellington CBD that are part of the iBeacon project.

Photograph caption: Maria Williams standing at a bus stop using eStop on her phone.

The Global Positioning System app provides information to guide people as they travel around Wellington.

A matchbox sized iBeacon device is located inside the doorway of some businesses in the city. When a BlindSquare app user is near a shop, the iBeacon broadcasts a Bluetooth signal that the BlindSquare app recognises and converts it to a voice message on the user's iPhone.

The spoken description of the business includes its name, what goods and services it provides, location of entrance and any key information about the store such as layout or where the counter is located. On exiting the store, the beacon will announce the name of the street that one is exiting on to and where the nearest bus stop or crossing is located.

The information is pre-programmed by one of our partners Wellington City Council and can be easily updated at any time.
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BlindSquare also provides users with other information, such as the names of roads or where bus stops are. It can be used to plan a journey or to look for specific businesses while on the move or from your home.

Two hundred iBeacons will be in place around the CBD once the rollout is complete. Wellington City is currently looking at other projects and partners for other locations around Wellington to use the iBeacons and BlindSquare.

Radiola Smart Transit, one of the partners of the Wellington BlindSquare project, has also been piloting a new eStop system for public transport. It's a similar concept to the current real-time signs found in Auckland, Hamilton and Wellington. However, the displays are quite different in appearance. The signs also broadcast like the iBeacons do to BlindSquare, with real-time bus or train arrivals.

Without the support of Kontakt.io (pronounced contact i o), our partner who donated the 200 beacons, and the team at BlindSquare, along with our other partners, this would not have been possible.

Photograph caption: Thomas Bryan and former Wellington Mayor Celia Wade-Brown cutting a cake to celebrate the iBeacon project in Wellington.

Box.

If you are interested in learning more about technology, call 0800 24 33 33.

End of Box.
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Affordable electronic braille has arrived!

The Blind Foundation is delighted to report the successful completion of the Transforming Braille project, which it has been a leading part of since 2012.

Photograph caption: Neil Jarvis with the prototype electronic braille display.

The purpose of this project was to bring blindness organisations from around the world together to fund the development of a new technology, leading to the availability of a low-cost electronic braille reading device.

Electronic braille is not new—there have been many models available to braille readers for decades. However, they typically cost several thousand dollars and are usually out of reach for most people who would benefit from using them.

Transforming Braille partnered with an engineering and manufacturing company called Orbit to develop the technology. This brought down the cost of a simple electronic braille reader to a more affordable level.

In February, the first commercial units rolled off the production line, and the Blind Foundation will be able to put them into the hands of braille readers in New Zealand within the next couple of months.

Pricing is still to be finalised at the time of writing this, but instead of costing several thousand dollars to buy, these units will be sold by the Blind Foundation for around NZ$600-800, including GST.

This is the first step in making braille, an essential literacy tool for blind people, more affordable in the 21st century. It will put electronic books under the fingertips of braille readers, leading to more accessible content for braillists.
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Recipe

Butterscotch custard

By Julie Woods

Photograph caption: Julie Woods putting a jug of butterscotch custard in the microwave.

I love and adore this recipe so much, I keep it in my head! I got it out of a recipe book that came with the first microwave I purchased as a grown-up. I've been making it ever since, and, as with all good Cooking Without Looking recipes, you should have most of these items in your autumn pantry!

Ingredients

2 tablespoons of custard powder

½ cup of brown sugar

1 cup of milk

2 teaspoons of butter

1egg

Method

1. In a medium bowl, combine custard powder and brown sugar.

2. Add milk and stir.

3. Microwave on high for 4 minutes, stirring once in between.

4. Add butter and egg and stir quickly with a whisk.

5. Serve hot with vanilla ice cream!
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Shop

New products available at the Blind Foundation Shop

Check out the new products available to purchase now at the Blind Foundation shop.

Compact Magnifying Mirror with 10x Magnification

Member price: $28

Public price: $32

VOX-2 Talking Kitchen and Multi-Purpose Scale

Member price: $83

Public price: $129

Talking Fast Reading Digital Clinical Thermometer

Member price: $28

Public price: $32

Horse Racing Tactile Wooden Game

Member price: $21

Public price: $25
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Deluxe Checker Set

Member price: $48

Public price: $62

Bold Line Shopping Pad (100 sheets)

Member price: $8

Public price: $10

Ezi Vue Pocket LED Magnifier with 3x Magnification

Member price: $17

Public price: $19

All prices include GST. For the full range of items sold by the Blind Foundation shop, visit online at blindfoundation.org.nz or phone the Contact Centre on 0800 24 33 33.
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Engagement

Related organisations

There are a number of national organisations that work with the Blind Foundation to support the blind and low vision community.

These organisations are available to Blind Foundation clients and whanau; some groups also cater to blind or low vision people who are not clients.

To find out more, please contact the groups using the details below.

Box:

Association of Blind Citizens New Zealand Inc.

Blind Citizens NZ

0800 222 694

enquiries@blindcitizens.org.nz
blindcitizens.org.nz

Blind Sport New Zealand

(09) 979 1536

dan@blindsport.kiwi
blindsport.kiwi

Deafblind (NZ) Inc.

027 443 4338

deafblindnz@clear.net.nz
deafblind.org.nz

Kāpo Māori Aotearoa

0800 770 990

info@kapomaori.co.nz
kapomaori.com

New Zealand Vision Impaired Empowering Women (NZ VIEW)

(07) 348 2765

aislabie@clear.net.nz
Parents of Vision Impaired New Zealand (PVINZ) Inc.

(04) 293 8236 or 0274 402 073

david@pvi.org.nz
pvi.org.nz

Retina New Zealand Inc.

0800 569 849

retina@retina.org.nz
retina.org.nz

Retina Youth

0800 569 849

youth@retina.org.nz
retinayouth.org.nz and Facebook group

Support and Education for our Youth, their Families and their Friends Inc. (SEYFF)

021 0235 4395

seyffnz@gmail.com
The Albinism Trust

(06) 367 5900

albinism@inspire.net.nz
albinism.nz

End of Box.

These details are correct at the time of printing. Please check the Blind Foundation website for updated details and more information at blindfoundation.org.nz
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Albinism Trust: What we do

The Albinism Trust was established in 2007 in Palmerston North to create a group working specifically for and with people with albinism.

Photograph caption: Shannon Cleave from Albinism Trust.

As a not-for-profit organisation, we support, encourage and enable people with albinism to live life to the fullest.

We provide resources for parents and families of children with albinism, advocate for the albinism community, promote positivity and understanding of the condition, and collaborate with other sight loss related organisations.

We work closely with our sister organisation in Australia and the World Albinism Alliance. Part of our work is to correct the misinformation that still exists in society about albinism, which can cause worry and anxiety for parents.

Since the Trust began, we have been consulted by the likes of politicians, health administrators, engineers, architects and educators to provide information about albinism.

Cross-cultural relevance is an important area for us, as albinism affects people from all ethnicities. With New Zealand becoming more ethnically diverse, we need to assure everyone of being welcomed and included.

In some cultures, people with albinism face stigma because of their different looks. We try to connect with and reassure new arrivals who worry about their acceptance due to albinism.

Box:

For more information, visit albinism.org.nz, email albinism@inspire.net.nz or phone (06) 367 5900.

End of Box.
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Upcoming events

Recreation activities

The Blind Foundation helps support clients to participate in a variety of activities, special events and groups.

The Blind Foundation and other related organisations run events in communities throughout New Zealand.

Our Community and Life Enrichment (CLE) team is also working with external community organisations and local clubs to help clients connect with others who share their interests.

With 34 volunteer support groups located around New Zealand and staff from the CLE team also based regionally, there is a contact person close to you who can help you get involved.

Contact the CLE team on 0800 24 33 33 to learn what is happening in your area or to get help setting up a group of your own.

The following social and recreational opportunities are currently available in locations around New Zealand:

Active Adults

Art Gallery Tours

Blind Sports

Book Club

Coffee Group

Crafts & Textiles

Gardening Group

Goal Ball

Guys' Group

Horse Riding

Indoor Bowls

Keep Fit Classes

Lunch Gatherings

Sailing

Self Defence

Social Support Groups

Tandem Biking

Waka Ama

Walking Group

Yoga

For more activities and locations visit blindfoundation.org.nz
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Equipment display days

The Blind Foundation holds regular equipment display days across the country to introduce clients and the community to specialist equipment and services for people who are blind or have low vision.

As the dates below might be subject to change, please contact your local office or phone our friendly contact centre staff on 0800 24 33 33 to confirm. To view the latest equipment display days visit blindfoundation.org.nz/events or users of TIS can listen using the TIS menu 378.

Please note that magnifying and lighting assessments are not available at equipment display days listed below. Please contact your local office to organise any assessments you might require.
Table:

	Area
	Venue
	Date and Time

	Rotorua
	Distinction Hotel & Conference Centre, 390 Fenton Street, Rotorua
	7 April, 1pm-3pm

	Palmerston North
	Blind Foundation, 49 Walding Street, Palmerston North
	11 April, 10.30am-12pm

	Matamata
	Union Parish Church, Peria Street, Matamata
	3 May, 10am-12pm

	Hastings
	Clubs Hastings, 308 Victoria Street, Hastings
	8 May, 10.30am-12pm

	Dunedin
	Blind Foundation, Corner of Hillside and Law Streets, Dunedin
	9 May, 10.30am-12.30pm

	Auckland
	Blind Foundation Fale Kotuku, 20 McVilly Road, Manurewa
	7 June, 1pm-3pm

	Oamaru
	Blind Foundation Hall, Stewart Street, Oamaru
	12 June, 11am-1pm

	Geraldine
	Geraldine Community Resource Centre, 5A Peel Street, Geraldine
	13 June, 11am-1pm

	Timaru
	Blind Foundation Hall, 63 Grey Road, Timaru
	14 June, 11am-1pm


End of Table.
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Will you help me grow into a guide dog?

Please donate to Red Puppy Appeal

Text PUPPIES to 305 to give $3 or visit redpuppy.org.nz

Blind Foundation Guide dogs Red Puppy Appeal
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